Dear Parents: 6 Things to Remember This Holiday Season

Another holiday season is upon us and if you're anything like me, you're equal parts soaking up the things that make this time of year so special (like wood burning fires, carols, and smells of citrus and cinnamon), and loathing all that makes it gloomy (like familial expectations or lack of connection with loved ones).

I know that as a culture we have fallen blindly into some traditions that are pretty saturated throughout society, especially when it comes to our children. Like many things that parents do, we continue on with the ways as it was done to us. Often without thought, but that is why I am writing this (because yay for self-inquiry).

My main point in this article is to remind everyone that the purpose of this year is supposed to be about love, giving, joy, appreciation, etc. Many times we get stressed or start acting in ways that run counter these intentions (like when my mom gets stressed out that the Christmas tree isn't up yet). It is easy to want to appear a certain way to others, or manipulate, or use the goodness this time of year offers as a way to assert control. If you find that something you are doing around the holidays doesn't bring out the love/joy that it is meant to, then it's important to look at why you are doing it in the first place.

Some of the biggest strikes against the goodness of the holidays are carried out on our kids. Between Santa, Elf on the Shelf, treats, parties, and gifts we finally have all this ammo to leverage their behavior.

But is that really how you want to spend your holiday? Are threats and bribery and manipulation really what the holiday (or any day!) should be about?

If you are a parent, it is important to remember these 6 things always, but especially for the holiday season:

1. Gifts are not bribing tools.

A gift is defined as something that is given freely and unconditionally without expectation of anything in return. If you want to give your children gifts, then do so from a place of unconditional love. If you are only giving gifts so long as your children behave in 'XYZ' manner, then that isn't a gift at all. It is a tool used to bribe, threaten and manipulate their behavior.

If your husband or wife didn't take out the trash, would you punish them and take away their gift? Do we make memes about how to punish spouses or friends by taking away gifts?

If your child is acting unfavorably, taking away gifts, or throwing them in the fire (as I have seen some memes explain) will only make your children afraid to come to you in times of need or be dishonest and sneaky with their behavior. It will make them untrusting with gift exchange and see gift giving as a conditional that we do to reward people or only when we want something from them.

Not to mention, it is cruel to inflict an entire holiday and tradition upon children and then take it away when you don't like how they are acting because society's expectations tend to be too high for children.

The holidays aren't meant to be stressful (but somehow have almost become synonymous with that), it is a time for peace and goodwill. Your children can learn that by it being modeled to them.

This way of thinking is part of the "I love you if..." mentality. It is a display of conditional love. And yes, as we are adults it is important to use discernment in who we share our love and energy with, but these are our children and our love should always be unconditional.

If you are using gifts in power-play struggles, then rethink your motive and ask yourself what *you* need to feel more connected to the holiday spirit. They are *gifts*, not *rewards*.

Which brings me to number 2...

2. Controlling your kids isn't your job as a parent.

I just read **this great article** on how controlling our kids isn't our job as parents (but so many people seem to think it is!).

I mean, isn't that good news? We can all let out a big sigh of relief! I know I do when I am trying to control my child and then remember that it isn't my job.

One way we do this during the holiday season is with that stupid Elf on the Shelf. Yea, I said it...

Unless you are trying to raise your kids to be blindly accepting of authoritarian structures, a police state, and/or a life lived under surveillance then I would toss the doll. Or keep him, because you know, he's cute-

but not as a way to manipulate and control the behavior of your children by lying to them.

I know it's hard to believe that children can be inspired to goodness without things like God, the government, elves or Santa watching their every move, but they can. People (and children are people) want to be good. No one is just born wanting to cause grief and annoyance for anyone.

This is teaching our kids that you only have to be good when someone is watching, and that it is ok to tolerate authoritarian surveillance (can you say *creepy*?). It doesn't inspire self-motivated and genuine acts of kindness and virtue. It has it be that now your children have to be secretive and manipulative (Like you. It is a learned behavior.) as to not upset that elf sitting on that shelf who then reports back to Santa. It doesn't help behavior, it simply shifts where and when and how it is directed.

What *does* shift behavior in all humans is connection and an authentic feeling of belongingness and inclusion in their tribe or family unit.

3. Lying isn't cool.

If you find that you are having to lie to, again, manipulate and control behavior, then I ask, is there a better way?

We understand that lying isn't good to do to our spouses and our friends, so why is it so widely accepted to do it to our children?

Again, it is about control and placating reactions. I personally notice myself starting to tell lies to my son in an attempt to manage his reaction. Then I have to tell myself that this only creates more trouble for the both of us in the future when/if he finds out I was not telling the truth (like when I say there is no more cake left and he sees it in the refrigerator later on). That is when I take a deep breath and tell the truth, full and ready for his big feelings. "I actually don't feel like driving all the way to the dinosaur park today. Yes, they are open, but I don't want to make the commute." This is hard because he *knows* that we *could* go, but I really don't want to drive all that way. This is good because even though this is hard to hear, we are connected because he knows what is true for me and I know what is true for him in that moment. Therefore, I have maintained a sense of trust between us. He can trust that I will always tell him the truth, which let's him know that I trust that he can handle the truth. It is actually a really kind thing to do (I originally learned to do this with significant others, but it totally works with kids, too).

I value my connection with my son and undermining his intelligence doesn't sit well with me. For this reason, I personally choose not to lie about Santa or Elf on the Shelf, which I outline more extensively in **this article.**

I know some argue that it promotes imagination, but I argue it does the opposite since the story is already made up for them and takes away the opportunity to imagine for themselves. I digress. My point isn't to tell you to stop telling your children about Santa, but rather to examine the way you are telling the story and your motive why you might be framing it in a way that has them believe he is real and that their behavior dictates his.

Some children are really hurt upon finding out that Santa isn't real. Why would I want to

risk that pain for my son? Children can even find it really hard to trust their parents when they discover they are the ones moving the Elf around the house. They might wonder, "What else are they lying to me about?"

4. Your child doesn't have to sit on Santa's lap.

If your child is crying and terrified of the jolly man in red, then please, do not under any circumstances force them to just so you can get a picture. It isn't cute and it isn't funny.

I know some people will balk at me and claim I can't have a little fun and that I take things, too seriously.

I am not worried about that. What I am more worried about is how so many parents are numb to the terror and resistance their child is feeling about sitting on a strange man's lap. How easily it is for some people to ignore those real, legitimate feelings all for a picture.

I understand that *we* know our child is safe, but what is important is that *they* know and feel safe, and if they are crying, then they don't feel safe. If our goal as parents is to have our children know it is ok to say "no" to things that make them feel uncomfortable, and for them to know it is ok that they don't have to touch people (or have people touch them) that they don't want to, then we start here with Santa Claus and respect their wishes. Forcing close encounters like this against their will teaches them that they don't have bodily autonomy and that their "no" doesn't matter and people can override it.

5. Affection is only nice if it is consensual.

This touches (no pun intended) on the same point as Santa Claus. It isn't uncommon to see more relatives and loved ones during this time of year. Some people are tempted to tell their kids to "give Uncle Timmy a hug," or "come give your granny kisses," but we should protect our children from such advances if they object or seem uncomfortable.

Again, by forcing affection it teaches them that they have no choice in who they share love with and how, and also makes them uncomfortable to say no to others in the future. This is actually the perfect opportunity to model and show them that they have power here and can say "no."

We can do this by interjecting, "only if you want to" when someone asks for affection of some kind. If you see your child is not wanting to, you can ask, "would you like to give a high five instead?" Sometimes they won't even wanna do that, and it's ok. I just say, "maybe later."

I wouldn't worry that it is unkind or disrespectful. It is never unkind to not do something when you feel uncomfortable doing it. What *is* unkind is forcing someone who doesn't want

to.

6. All kids are good.

This is the time of year where our children will get asked if they have been naughty or nice this year. Don't be surprised if the cashier in the checkout line asks your child if they have been good because Santa is coming soon.

It is quite a weird thing if you ask me. No one asks adults these questions. The notion that children can be "bad" is skewed anyway.

Children are not bad. What we view as bad is simply behavior that is reflecting an internal struggle that adults misinterpret as bad and take personally. No one wants to be bad and no one was born bad.

"Misbehavior should be a signal, not an offense." -www.racheous.com

To address people who speak to your child with this sort of language, I prefer to just say,

"Oh, we don't believe in that," or

"Everyone is a good person."

If your holiday season is riddled with power struggles, threats, bribes, stress, and tears over holiday traditions that are supposed to bring joy and magic, then what are you doing it all for?